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CIP Subcommittee Meeting Minutes
September 17, 2014
11:00 a.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford and 
Excused: Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Members John Crescimbeni and Don Redman; Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy, Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ronnie Belton, Glenn Hansen, Joey Greive, Marc Stickney, Angela Moyer and Judy Garard – Finance Department; John Pappas – Public Works Department; George McGregor – HDR Engineering
Meeting Convened:  1:06 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and described the various handouts to be considered. The committee will first review stormwater projects and then move to the BJP listing. The group discussed a fundamental ground rule – should the committee recommend that all excess Banking Fund proceeds in a completed project be returned to the Banking Fund, or should it be transferred to other stormwater projects in need of funding? City Treasurer Joey Greive said that the Treasury did not have a preference as to which way the Council decided on the use of excess funds from completed projects but did caution that using such funds to pay off existing borrowing would be subject to the restrictions of the bonds that produced the cash and would need bound counsel review to determine which bonds could be paid off when. The committee determined to allocate such funds to a Banking Fund bond repayment account pending a determination of which bonds can be paid off and which may have restrictions.
Stormwater projects
The committee reviewed project listings handed out by Deputy Public Works Director John Pappas and Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy and discussed for each project the total project budget, how much of each project authorization has actually been borrowed, how much of a cash balance remains unspent, how much of the project authorization has been rescinded by the Finance Committee during the budget hearings, how much is encumbered or contractually obligated, and how much is available for bond payoff or allocation to other uses. Janice Billy noted that because of the similarity of the names of some projects or of different phases within a single project, sometimes expenses are charged to the wrong project or wrong phase and cause those subfunds to be in deficit and to require transfers from the correct project or phase to make the account whole. After reviewing the first dozen projects the committee requested the Council Auditor’s Office, Finance Department and Public Works Department to continue the exercise and report the various column totals (cash available for reappropriation, amount needed to complete active projects, amount available for refunding Banking Fund borrowing) projects at next week’s meeting.
Better Jacksonville Plan projects
John Pappas distributed a revised, color-coded project list of all pending BJP projects showing total project budgets, expenditures to date, encumbrances and future contractual costs, and project completion status. Chairwoman Boyer reported that an attorney in the General Counsel’s Office is reviewing the files on pending condemnation cases to determine how much, if any, of the City’s deposits on condemned properties has not been claimed by the property owner to date and requested a report on that amount from the OGC. George McGregor of HDR Engineering discussed the figures listed in the Real Estate Condemnation column and said that they represent the City’s potential liability exposure for each, which is three times the amount of the deposit (accounting for the payment of attorney’s fees and court costs). Mr. McGregor explained that the Tree Mitigation column shows the amount the City would be obligated to pay for planting of the required trees, not for paying into the tree mitigation fund in lieu of doing actual plantings. Mr. McGregor explained that the decision was made in the midst of the BJP process to plant the trees for many BJP projects using a tree contactor for all of them bid collectively rather than the construction contractors providing the trees for individual projects. However, when BJP revenues fell short the plantings were delayed, although they are required pursuant to the project permits.
Ms. Boyer requested CFO Ronnie Belton to see that appropriate departmental personnel are tasked to provide similar spreadsheets with the same information a Public Works provided today on BJP project encumbrances, cash balances, outstanding contracts, etc. She also said that the JTA will be reporting information on its BJP projects at a future meeting. 
In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer, City Treasurer Joe Greive and Investment Manager Marc Stickney explained that City issued all $300 million in general covenant pledge bonds to pay for BJP projects when sales tax revenue for BJP bonds fell short (the coverage ratio was insufficient), but BJP revenues have been sufficient to pay all the debt service to date so the General Fund has not subsidized that debt service. Ms. Boyer noted that at some point the City will have to find a mechanism to fill a $4 million hole in remaining BJP borrowing needs.
In response to a question Peggy Sidman gave a brief overview of the condemnation process, the City’s deposit on the value of the taken property and attorney fees, and the time frame for resolution of the proceedings and the determination of the City’s final liability.

Next meeting
At next week’s meeting the chairwoman is expecting to hear from the JTA on its BJP project list and from the other departments that have unfinished projects or continuing liabilities on the BJP list.  The committee will then know what further details need to be researched and how to proceed from there. The committee will meet next week on Wednesday, September 24th at 1:00 p.m., then take a break the following week for City Council’s 5th week break.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:05 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

    9.17.14   Posted 3:30 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    9.17.14
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    9.17.14
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